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6 September 2016
Dear Ms Šimonović,

In response to your call for submissions by stakeholders on the adequacy of the international legal framework on violence against women initiated previously by the former mandate holder, I am pleased to transmit to you, on behalf of the Working Group on discrimination against women in law and in practice, the following views and reflections.

The Working Group believes that it is neither necessary nor feasible at this particular moment in time to invest energy and resources in the development of a new stand-alone convention on violence against women.  Rather, it would be advisable to invest the limited resources in strengthening the existing mechanisms. In this regard, the Working Group notes that the CEDAW Committee addresses the issue of violence against women systematically in all its constructive dialogues with State Parties, which are subsequently reflected in its Concluding Observations.  Furthermore, CEDAW’s General Recommendation 19 has provided effectively substantive and normative guidance on the issue of violence against women at the international level. CEDAW’s plan of updating General Recommendation 19 presents a valuable opportunity to further strengthen this normative guidance. The Working Group is of the view that transforming General Recommendation 19 into a legally binding protocol could be, at some point, resources permitting, a welcome development. 

The Working Group, in the implementation of the comprehensive mandate entrusted to it by the Human Rights Council, systematically tackles violence against women as a cross-cutting issue in all areas of its work, including women’s political and public life, economic and social life, family and culture, and health and safety, as well as through its communications and country visits. 
The Working Group has also been engaged with regional human rights mechanisms with a view to upholding both international and regional standards in relation to violence against women. It is worth noting that all regions have made progress in developing regional mechanisms and standards in relation to violence against women, including the Inter-American Convention on the Prevention, Punishment and Eradication of Violence against Women, the Protocol to the African 
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Special Procedures

Charter on Human and People’s Rights on the Rights of Women in Africa, and the Declaration on the Elimination of Violence Against Women in the ASEAN Region. More recently, the Council of Europe Convention on preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence lays out a comprehensive set of standards and offers the possibility for accession by non-member States, as provided for in Article 76 of the Convention. 

The Working Group intends to continue its long standing engagement with regional mechanisms and would be pleased to work with you as the Special Rapporteur on violence against women in this endeavour. 
Please accept the assurance of my highest consideration.
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